Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, January 12, 2016
Town Hall Meeting Room

MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Jr., Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco

Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Ms. Engel, to adopt the agenda with the following changes: Move Items 15 and 16 (Executive Session) to Items 3 and 4 and to renumber accordingly.  Voted (7-0)

Executive Session

Attorney Client Privilege Communication – Board of Education Litigation
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Ms. Engel, to enter Executive Session for the purpose of Attorney Client Privilege Communication – Board of Education Litigation, inviting in Town Manager Michael Maniscalco and Town Attorney Richard Roberts.  Voted (7-0)
Possible Action on Executive Session Items

No action taken.

Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of December 8, 2015 and Special Meetings of December 22, 2015, December 29, 2015 and January 5, 2016.  Voted (7-0)

Presentations

Introduction of New Staff
Mr. Maniscalco introduced new staff members Parks & Recreation Director Jeremy Hall, Planning & Zoning Official Jeremy DeCarli and Building Official Glen LeConche.
Public Remarks

Christopher Dart, 101 Middle Haddam Road, alerted the Council to the issue of emerald ash borers that can devastate ash trees.  He urged the Council to take action regarding the ash trees in town.
Bids & Contracts
Bid Award – Lake Consultant to Develop a Nine Point Watershed Plan
The Council had appropriated funds in the amount of $69,000 for the creation of a nine point water shed management plan and associated work within the operating budget of the Conservation-Lake Commission.  The creation of the plan will help identify concrete steps and maintenance protocols to directly affect the lake.  
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to authorize the Town Manager to enter into an on-call contract for the period of one year from the signing of the contract with Northeast Aquatic Research.  Voted (7-0)

Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Regional Performance Incentive Grant Resolution
The Lower CT River Council of Governments (RiverCOG) is applying for a Regional Performance Incentive program grant for updates to the regional and town parcel layers to the mapping system and the creation of a regional wetland layer.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to adopt the resolution for the Regional Performance Incentive (RPI) Program.  Voted (7-0).  A copy of the resolution will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Historic Document Preservation Grant Resolution
Annually, the Town Clerk applies for a preservation grant to help offset the costs of preserving the many important documents the Town Clerk’s office is required to maintain.
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adopt the resolution for the State Library Historic Document Preservation Grant in which Michael Maniscalco, Town Manager of the Town of East Hampton, is empowered to execute and deliver in the name of and on behalf of this municipality a contract with the Connecticut State Library for a Historic Document Preservation Grant.  Voted (7-0).  A copy of the resolution will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.

Charter Revision Resolution
A resolution is required to begin the Charter revision process.  The first resolution starts the process and within 30 days the Council must pass another resolution that will include the membership, charges and timeline. Twelve applications were received from residents for membership.  Ms. Engel and Mr. Brown will be the elected members of the Commission.  The next resolution is planned to be addressed at the next meeting.
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the resolution to commence action to amend the Town Charter of the Town of East Hampton.  Voted (7-0). A copy of the resolution will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.

Continued Business

Budget Policy Statement
Council members reviewed the draft versions of the Budget Policy Statement and agreed on changes.
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Ms. Engel, to approve the Budget Policy Statement as amended.  Voted (7-0)
Town Council By-Laws
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Reich, to approve the Town Council By-Laws as presented.  Voted (7-0)

New Business

Presentation and Discussion of Water Rates
Tim Smith, Public Utilities Administrator, provided a presentation on water rates and explanations of Equivalent Meter Units (EMU) for various locations in the Village Center.  He noted that the meters installed at the properties are based on the full potential of the buildings. Council members asked questions about options for business owners that are zoned commercial but use very little water.  There have been questions from a business owner and the church regarding their water meter charges and anything that can be done to lower the cost.
Between items, Mrs. Anderson introduced the new Superintendent of Schools, Paul Smith. 
Communication Regarding Health Department Issues
A question has come up regarding complaints about the Health department that the town may not know about.  Council members feel if a complaint is filed with the Health department it should be forwarded to the appropriate town for resolution.  Mr. Maniscalco will address the issue at the next Health board district meeting. Possible solutions included a process that could be put in place by the Health department regarding complaints and possibly a pamphlet that would be handed out after each inspection explaining the owner’s rights.
Town Manager Report

Appointment/Reappointments to EDC and Conservation-Lake Commission
Mr. Maniscalco made the following appointments:
John Roche, full member, Conservation-Lake Commission, through June 30, 2019

Robert Hart, alternate member, Conservation-Lake Commission, through June 30, 2017

Jack Solomon, full member, Economic Development Comm., through December 31, 2020

Position Update – Assistant Finance Director
Negotiations are underway with the final candidate.
Update on Police Parking

Eversource indicated that they may be increasing staffing in their office.  They are evaluating that possible increase and will let the Town know the outcome.  Due to the delay, the lease agreement at 205 East High Street was extended 6 months with a month to month option after that.
Update on Loco Perro Grease Trap & Sewer Issue

The sewers and grease trap at Loco Perro have been cleaned and are working properly. The owner now has plans in place to maintain the grease traps for the future.
Update on 34 Namonee Trail

The Town Attorney has completed the title search and drafted the deed with the appropriate restrictions.  This has been forwarded to the owner for their review.
Progress Report on Budget

Department heads are in the process of completing their department budgets which will be complete in the next couple of weeks.  The Town Manager will then begin work on his budget that will be presented to the Board of Finance.  Last year the Council requested that the Town Manager do a run through of the department budget requests and wondered if the current Council would like that as well.  They indicated they would like that review as well.
Update on Christopher Brook

The project went out to bid on Monday, January 11th through the DAS system and a required legal notice.  The project is slated to start around April.
Progress Report on Police Department Modifications

In capital last year, $70,000 was allocated to implement some officer safety measures and to help make the processing area safer for the employees.  Some measures are being put in place for the separate holding of male and female prisoners as required by law.  The measures being taken are positive steps but do not come close to addressing the many issues in the police facility.
Update on Dispatch

Marlborough has officially stated they will not be moving forward with a regional dispatch with East Hampton and Glastonbury.  As a result, the costs have changed for the project.  It is now a $555,000 capital cost and a $215,000 operational cost.  Both of these expenditures are after nearly $700,000 of annual and one time grants.  Another meeting was held in Glastonbury with State Emergency Services.  The Council chair attended with the Town Manager.  Council members would like to know of future meetings with Glastonbury so they could be involved.
The 2014-2015 Annual Report is complete and is available online.  Hard copies were distributed to the Council members.

Council members were provided a Board and Commission Summary for December 2015. The report provides a short summary from the recording clerk of each meeting held for the month.  The report will be provided to Council at the beginning of each month for the previous month’s meetings.
Council members asked about a public outreach meeting regarding Christopher Brook.

Appointments
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to reappoint the individuals listed below.  Voted (7-0)
Arts & Culture Commission

Shirley Brooks – December 31, 2018

Kevin Gunning – December 31, 2018

Carol Lane – December 31, 2018

Melissa Pionzio – December 31, 2018

CT Office of Tourism

          Tom O’Brien – May 31, 2018

Commission on Aging

          Sue Greeno – December 31, 2018


Allison Leue – December 31, 2018

          Mary Jo Shafer – December 31, 2018

Fire Commission

          Charles Gotta – November 30, 2018

Housing Authority

          Thomas Denman – December 31, 2020
Middle Haddam Historic District Commission

          Regina Starolis – Alternate – December 31, 2018

Planning & Zoning

          Gary Hall – December 31, 2018

          Roy Gauthier – December 31, 2018

          Jason Jozefiak – Alternate – December 31, 2018

Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower to approve tax refunds in the amount of $6,529.59.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks

Jane Bisantz, 91 Main Street, commented that the WPCA cannot police the use in each building hooked to the water system but they can police the amount of water used. She asked if the topic on the fees was closed.
Michael Bloch, 31 Cone Road, commented on the Charter Revision Commission timeline and requirements.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented on the water rates in the Village Center and the impact on economic development and asked what the Economic Development Commission’s position is on the decision.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

Mr. Philhower noted that a revision to the Plan of Conservation and Development is due on July 1st.  Jeremy DeCarli is working on it but the department may need funding if they need Planimetrics to assist in meeting the deadline.
Mr. Piteo noted that the water rates need more discussion and it should be placed on a future agenda.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m.  Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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